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DESCRIBE THE PRESENT AND ORIGINAL (IF KNOWN) PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

Building 800 (Austin Hall) was constructed In 1931 by Samford Brothers, Inc. 
of Montgomery, Alabama, as the headquarters and classroom building of the Army 
Air Corps Tactical School (ACTS) at Maxwell Field. The building was designed 
by architects employed by the US Army Office of the Constructing Quartermaster. 
Originally the building was only half Its present size. As first designed, 
Building 800 had an I-shaped plan, with the wings of each end being of equal 
size. In 1934 the south half of the present building was constructed and the 
original south wing, now the center wing, was enlarged (rooms and porches were 
added both up and downstairs) by Algernon Blalr of Montgomery. After 
completion of the additions In 1934 Austin Hall had a total length of 360' 
(this Includes both of the end wings). The two end wings measured 80'x40' and 
Its center wing measured 115'x40' (Photographs 1-9; Figures 1-4).

Austin Hall Is similar In style to the base Senior Officer's Quarters, which 
were described by the designing Army architects as being French Provincial. 
Some Itallanate Influences also appear to be present, I.e., the tile roof and 
Romanesque entryways. Originally the building was surrounded by open areas and 
It fit well Into the park design favored for army base construction at that 
time.

A special effort was made to construct Building 800 of durable, permanent 
construction materials. Steel reinforced concrete and steel girders were used 
for the skeleton of the two story building. The roof Is framed with wood 
rafters and posts and covered with red, straight barrel, mission tile. The 
basement and floors are of poured concrete reinforced with steel. The floor of 
the first story Is 5 1 above the ground surface. Building 800 has a full-size 
basement. Outer walls are made of poured concrete or hollow tile covered with 
textured stucco. Currently the building Is painted eggshell cream.

All original Interior walls were constructed of hollow tile with a plaster 
finish. Bathroom walls were finished with ceramic tile. No reference could be 
found as to the original floor coverings; most rooms are now carpeted. 
Interior ceilings are approximately 10' high. Many of the Interior doors are 
still original; these are solid wood with a multlpane window, (most of the 
panes have been painted brown). The trim work consists principally of a 
simply baseboard approximately 5" high. Fluorescent lighting has replaced the 
Incadescent system originally Installed.

Five of the entrances to Austin Hall are framed by ornamental entryways. The 
two main entrances to Austin Hall are situated at the front of the building, 
equidistant between the wings. The low, broad steps (4) leading to these 
entrys are of cut granite. Double doors surmounted by a semi-circular, 
multlpane transom lead Into the building (these transoms help light the
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stairway landings). The doorways themselves are framed by a Romanesque 
ornamental archway made of sculpted limestone blocks. Each archway consists of 
two flat pilaster columns, the arch, a plain entablature, and two urns on 
pedestals (the urns have been removed from the north entry). The single 
windows Immediately above these entrys are framed by limestone pilasters and a 
lintel.

Another ornamental front entryway Is centered on the north wing of the building 
(this 1s the part of the building constructed In 1931; there Is no correspond­ 
ing entrance on the front of the newer 1934 south wing). This entrance Is 
similar in style but less elaborate than the other two front entrys. This 
entry has no stairway leading to It, nor does It have a semi-circular window 
above It. The double doors are framed by pilasters, topped with a plain entab­ 
lature. No decorative urns were ever placed on the entablature* An aluminum 
awning has been added over the doors.

Two additional entrances are also located on the end of the north wing* Each 
has double doors and Is framed with limestone pilasters and a lintel with a 
decorative cornice. The first floor of the north wing was originally used as 
the ACTS auditorium, which may explain why It has three entrys. The auditorium 
has now been divided into two large meeting rooms.

The side entry located on the south wing of Austin Hall has a high stairway (8 
steps) of poured concrete leading to double doors. The doorway 1s framed by 
flat limestone pilasters, topped by a plain entablature. This entry has no 
decorative urns, arch or semi-circular transom.

Building 800 has been sporadically modified throughout its history as its 
function changed. After new classroom buildings were built for Air University, 
most of the class and conference rooms in Austin Hall were partitioned to make 
additional office space. The most noticeable change in appearance has been to 
the center front wing. When this wing was enlarged in 1934, porches were added 
both up and downstairs. The downstairs porch had five open decorative arches 
(three on the front and one on each side). The upper porch was open and airy, 
with the roof being supported by at least four sets of paired posts.. At some 
time in the past the porch areas were enclosed and windows Installed to make 
work and office space. The lower porch Is now part of the office complex for 
the Commander of Air University. The two side archways have been completely 
filled In, while two of the front arches have had windows installed. A doorway 
for the Commander of Air University has been placed in the center arch. A 
small porch and concrete steps were constructed in front of the doorway. 
Awnings have been fitted over the two front windows and the Commander's door. 
A paved driveway and parking spot for the Commander was built In front of 
Austin Hall In T983.
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The original steel windows in Austin Hall were replaced in 1981 with bronze 
colored aluminum frame windows. The new windows are tinted and have a bottom 
panel that tilts out. Window air-conditioners have been installed in two of 
them. Although the new windows do not resemble the original multipane windows, 
it is felt that they do not significantly detract from the appearance of the 
building.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

The site of Maxwell Air Force Base has a long history of association with 
flight training and US military aviation. In March 1910 the Wriqht.brothers 
established the world's first civilian aviation school here and trained a 
number of students before they closed the school in May of the same year. 
Aviation activities at this site lapsed until the establishment of the Army Air 
Repair Depot in April 1918. This facility assembled and repaired aircraft 
only, no flight training was conducted at the base. Following the end of World 
War I activity at the base was very low key until the transfer of the Army Air 
Corps Tactical School (ACTS) to Maxwell was authorized in December 1928. 
Operation of the school at Maxwell Field did not actually start until 
June 1931.
Although the initial building operations under the Air Corps Five Year 
Expansion Program had started in 1927, the transfer of the ACTS to this 
facility greatly expanded the scope of the {planned construction work. A school 
buildinq, quarters for officers, noncommissioned officers, and enlisted men, 
and support facilities were to Deconstructed. Most of the World War I 
structures were removed at this time.

Building 800, Austin Hall, was one of the first buildings to be constructed for 
the Air Corps Tactical School; it served as the home for this school from 1931 
until 1941. Austin Hall was constructed in two phases. Construction of the 
first portion of the building was undertaken by Samford Brothers, Inc., of t 
Montgomery, Alabama, in September 1930 and completed on 30 June 1931. The size 
of the building was doubled by an addition which was completed on 31 August 
1934 by Algernon Blair of Montgomery. In September 1931, Building 800 was 
named after 1st Lt Charles B. Austin, an early and influential teaching 
instructor attached to the Army Air Corps Tactical School.

The Air Corps Tactical School was founded to teach flight officers strategy, 
tactics, and techniques of the employment 9f air forces. Tactical employment 
of the four general classes of military aviation - attack, bombardment, 
pursuit, and observation - were emphasized. By December 7, 1941, 916 officers 
had graduated from ACTS. The tactics and strategy employed by the US Armv Air 
Forces in the European and Pacific theaters of the war were largely formulated 
at Maxwell during the 1930s, The Air Corps Tactical School furnished a majority 
of the US Army Air Force leadership during World War II. At the close of the 
Second World War 320 of the general officers on duty with the Army Air Force 
were graduates of the school.
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In 1940 concern about the outbreak of war In Europe caused a cessation of ACTS 
classes and a severe reduction In the school's staff. The US military at this 
time was being placed on a war footing and the Army Air Corps was beginning a 
rapid expansion. The Southeast Air Corps Training Center (SEACTC) 
(redeslgnated the Army Air Force Eastern Flying Training Command In 1943) was 
officially established at Maxwell on July 8, 1940 and took over the facilities 
used by the Tactical School. Austin Hall was made the SEACTC headquarters 
building.

SEACTC was responsible for all pilot, navigation, and bombardier training of 
Air Corps cadets stationed In the southeastern portion of the US. Later a 
flight Instructors and a specialized four engine pilot school (first for the 
B-24 Liberator and finally for the B-29 Superfortress) were established at 
Maxwell. Over 100,000 aviation cadets received Instruction at Maxwell during 
World War II. At the end of the war Maxwell served as a separation center for 
Army Air Force personnel who lived within 300 miles of Montgomery. The Eastern 
Flying Training Command was Inactivated late In 1945.

The Army Air Forces School was transferred from Orlando, Florida, to Maxwell 
Field on November 29, 1945. On March 12, 1946 the school was redeslgnated as 
Air University. Headquarters for Air University was set up In Austin Hall, 
where It remains today. Air University was established to educate Air Force 
officers In the study, formulation, and teaching of theories and methods of 
aerial warfare. Graduates of Air University are prepared for command of major 
Air Force units and for staff duties appropriate to such positions.

Austin Hall Is also significant as being the building where the Order of 
Daedallans, an Air Force pilots association, was founded on 24 March 1934. 
There were 35 charter members, most of them students at the Tactical School. 
Business meetings were regularly held In Austin Hall.

In summary, the principal significance of Building 800 lies In Its long and 
active association with the development and training of the air forces of the 
United States. Secondarily the building Is historically significant as an 
extremely well preserved example of an architectural style adopted as part of 
the 1927 Army Air Corps Five Year Expansion Program.



Form No. 10-300a 
(Rev. 10-74)

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OK THtlNThRIOR 
NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES 
INVENTORY -- NOMINATION FORM

CONTI NUATION SHEET ITEM NUMBER PAGE

George, Harold L., Lt Gen, USAF (Retired). September 5, 1984 letter on the
establishment of the Order of Daedalians. Letter on file at Office on
History, Maxwell Air Force Base, AL.

Fine, Lenore and Jesse A. Remington. United States Army in World War II, The 
Technical Services, The Corps of Engineers: Construction in the United 
States. Office of the Chief of Military History, United States Army, 
Washington, D.C., 1972.

Swanberg, Arnold Frederick. The Development of the Army Planning Process: A 
Case Study of Fort Lewis. A Master's Thesis submitted to the Department of 
Urban Planning, University of Washington, 1982.

Wheaton, Francis B. "The Architecture of the Army Post," Quartermaster Review 
(September-October 1929): pp. 10-13.


